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I. INTRODUCTION

1 Since the Beijing conference, countries in the ECE region have made some
 progress in meeting the strategic objectives of the Platform for Action in
the area of “Women and the economy”.  Economic growth contributed to a further
increase in female participation in the labour market, including through the
rise of self-employment and entrepreneurship. Women have become better
educated and for some career opportunities have substantially improved. New
legislation aimed at promoting gender equality has been introduced and gender
awareness has increased in a number of countries. Progress has been uneven by
area, however, and has differed between countries. It was not matched by
significant changes in attitudes and practices in key areas of concern.

                                                
*/ Ms. E. Ruminska-Zimny was the consultant to the secretariat for

this note.

GE.99-

2 The review of implementation of the Beijing commitments takes place in a
context of increasingly global markets.  Vulnerability to external shocks and
constraints on welfare systems, the persistence of unemployment and the high
costs of the transition process have had a negative impact on men and women.
However, women have been more affected due to their generally weaker position
on the labour market. Gender equality is a matter of implementing women’s
rights and gender equality is increasingly looked at as an end in itself
(United Nations 1999).  But for countries within the ECE region it has also
become a means of economic development against a background of high
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participation of women in the labour force and the fact that the gender
perspective is crucial for social adjustment to the emerging global economy.

3 This paper evaluates trends in the situation of women on the labour
market in relation to the strategic objectives of the Platform for Action. It
focuses on key areas of concern to countries within the ECE region: 
discrimination against women on the labour market, employability and social
protection.  Within each area, new initiatives and good practice cases are
identified to indicate avenues for future action.

II. TRENDS IN WOMEN’S EMPLOYMENT

4 During the 1990s, the economic activity and employment of women continued
to increase in North America and Western Europe, while in transition countries
women’s presence in the labour market declined. The difference in employment
trends certainly reflected different growth patterns. Most Western economies
enjoyed steady growth, but transition countries went through  a post-1989
recession and many still have negative growth rates. Economic restructuring
was another factor, which had a negative impact on women’s employment in
transition countries. However, women’s job losses in those countries were also
explained by policies. 

(a) North America and Western Europe

5 Women’s paid work played an important role in sustaining economic growth
in Western Europe and North America during the 1990s. The rise of female
employment contributed to growth also through the increase in demand, and thus
job creation. A large part of the new demand was in services, which were
previously provided by female unpaid labour within a household, such as
cleaning, cooking and care of children and the elderly, resulting in
monetization of the “care” economy.

6 Between 1991 and 1996 female activity rates increased in 18 out of 24
Western countries within the ECE region, while men’s rates declined or
remained stable. The good economic performance of the United States economy
created favourable conditions for female employment. Its level is now,
together with that of Scandinavian countries, among the highest in Western
countries.  Female employment rose fast in Western Europe also.  Since 1994,
women have accounted for 2.6 million (62%) of the net increase in jobs in the
European Union (EU). Except in Denmark and the Netherlands, the increase was
most spectacular in countries where women had relatively low levels of
economic activity such as in Greece, Ireland, Spain and Switzerland. Women’s
share in the labour force further increased, though women still did not
achieve parity with men. Only in Sweden, and to a lesser extent in Finland,
are the participation rates of men and women roughly the same.

7 Women have greatly expanded the numbers of the active population and at
the same time improved its quality.  In education they have caught up with,
and sometimes even overtaken men. In the EU in 1994/95 there were 102 women
per 100 men in upper secondary education compared with 93 in the early 1980s.
In tertiary education the increase was even greater, rising from 79 to 103
(EUROSTAT/OECD/UNESCO database). The attachment of women to the labour market
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through their life cycle is now similar to that of men. They do not leave the
labour market at the age of around 30 (because of marriage and childbirth) and
there is no increase in activity rates in later years when the children grow
up.  

8 Continued feminization of the labour force is explained by demographic
and structural factors. The ageing of Western societies made women the main
source of new labour. Within the EU, the increase of 1.2 million in the active
population between 1991 and 1996 was entirely due to an influx of 2.4 million
women, as the number of men in the labour force declined by 1.2 million
(EUROSTAT database). The expansion of service sector jobs and greater demand
for flexible employment, which were behind the feminization of employment in
the 1980s, continued to play a role also during the 1990s. Women also became
more motivated to look for full-time jobs (d’Intignano 1999).  

9 Women will remain an important source of new labour. According to ILO
projections, between 1995 and 2010 female activity rates will increase in most
countries in Western Europe and male rates will decline. In France, female
participation rates will increase from 59.9 to 62.6% while male rates will
decline from 75.4 to 73.1%.  A similar pattern of changes is expected in
Austria, Canada, Germany, the Netherlands and the United States. The sharpest
increase in female activity rates is expected in countries of Southern Europe,
such as Greece and Italy.

(b) Eastern Europe and the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS)

10 Trends in Eastern Europe and in the CIS contrasted with those in Western
countries as well as with past trends. Women’s position in the labour force
was traditionally strong under the pre-1989 full employment policy. By the
mid-1980s, women were in a majority in the labour force of the Baltic States
and the Russian Soviet Republic and their share in East European countries,
though smaller (46-48%), was still high by Western standards.
11 During transition, the situation on the labour market has radically
changed. Economic recession, the closure of plants, restructuring and the
financial squeeze have resulted in job cuts. These cuts affected women more
than men. The female labour force and employment shrank in all eight countries
for which there are data. Between 1985 and 1997, the female labour force in
Hungary fell by over one third and in Latvia by nearly one fourth. It declined
even in those countries where the male labour force remained stable, such as
in Estonia and Poland, or even where it increased, as in the Czech Republic,
Lithuania and the Russian Federation.  Not only did the proportion of women in
the labour force fall, but so did their share in employment. The largest cut
in female employment, by 40%, was in Hungary. Even the smallest cut in female
employment (the Czech Republic), was still nearly 10 times larger than for
male employment. Only in one country — Slovenia – were employment cuts similar
for men and women (Annex II, Table 1).

12 In all countries female economic activity is now lower than in 1985 and
the decline in activity rates has been steeper than for men.  The largest fall
in female economic activity  was observed in Hungary and  Latvia between 1985
and 1997: from 61% to 43% and from 68% to 54% respectively (see Table 2).
However, while in Hungary the decline in female activity was accompanied by a
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fall in the men’s rate, in Latvia the male rate remained at pre-transition
level.  While a similar pattern of gender bias is seen in Estonia and
Lithuania, the Baltic States have the highest levels of female economic
activity (54-58%), and Hungary the lowest (UN/ECE 1999).

13 The decline of the female labour force was primarily due to the fall in
activity rates, which was related to the pattern of structural changes and
labour market policies. Women were hurt more than men by employment cuts in
agriculture and industry. And their share in total employment in agriculture
and industry declined, with few exceptions. Female jobs cuts in industry were
related to the restructuring of light industries, such as textiles, which lost
state support already in the early phase of transition (as opposed to male-
dominated heavy industry) and the shedding of clerical positions in industrial
enterprises (Nesporova 1999, Paukert 1995). 

14 Job losses in industry and agriculture were not offset by an increase in
the share of  female employment in services. Except in Estonia and Slovakia,
women’s share in total employment in services declined, by as much as 5
percentage points in Lithuania, for example, and at best remained unchanged,
as in Romania and Slovenia. Women were affected by large cuts in the feminized
public sector service jobs and lost jobs in transport and communication. This
was not balanced by any meaningful increase in women’s employment in expanding
market-related services, such as banking, insurance and business services. 

15 The deterioration in the position of women in the labour market is also
explained by labour market policies, which reflected the traditional male
breadwinner approach. Women’s withdrawal from the labour force was seen as a
remedy for massive male unemployment and cuts in childcare provided by the
state.  Women were encouraged to leave the labour market through early
retirement policies (the Czech Republic and Poland) and more attractive
parental leave schemes (Belarus and Ukraine).  Other factors, such as
demographic concerns related to the sharp decline in fertility, also played a
role, as did the re-emergence of the old attitude, in some circles, that women
should return to their “predestined” place (Ruminska-Zimny 1995).

16 Many women found their paid work uneconomical due to cuts in real wages
and the rising cost of childcare. Full-time homemaking may also have appealed
to women, who remembered the difficulties of combining a full-time job with
family responsibilities in the past. The sharp decline in wages and family
incomes during the 1990s pushed women back into the labour market. Their wage
was necessary to balance the family budget. In many countries even double-
income families, especially those with a low level of education and with more
than one child, fell below the poverty line, for example in the Russian
Federation, Ukraine and many other CIS countries.  Paternalistic tendencies in
labour market policies simply mean that women have to accept poorly paid jobs
in the informal sector.
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III. KEY AREAS OF CONCERN

17 Trends in labour market participation, generally favourable in Western
countries and unfavourable in transition countries, show only part of the
picture. The evaluation of equal access to employment - a major component of
women’s economic and social rights – requires also qualitative analysis. 
Female employment expanded because women accepted lowly jobs, often beyond the
reach of labour market legislation  and social protection. These jobs are
poorly paid, insecure and have high safety and health hazards. Women continued
to be among the first to be dismissed and the last to be hired (Lim 1999).  In
transition countries, women  became more vulnerable than men under the
conditions of competition and the new labour market environment.

18 Three areas of concern emerge from a qualitative analysis of female
employment in the ECE countries –problems related to discrimination against
women on the labour market, employability and social protection.

A. Discrimination against women on the labour market

19 Discrimination against women on the labour market results in unequal
access to employment. It is reflected by discriminatory practices, the wage
gap, persistent segregation of female jobs at the lower end of the labour
market and the gender gap in unemployment.

(a) Discriminatory practices

20 Discriminatory practices are seen in all countries within the ECE region.
This is due not only to gaps in legislation and the lack of law enforcement,
but also to de facto discrimination in hiring, employment, career advancement,
dismissal and wages, which is often difficult to pinpoint. The main source of
information on discriminatory practices are labour market surveys, which are
performed at irregular basis and their quality varies.  Also many aspects of
discriminatory practices of employers are difficult to quantify.

21 Discriminatory practices are more common in the private sector. This
trend has been seen clearly in the transition economies, where privatization
opened the way to new forms of discrimination. True, the emergence of private
enterprises created many jobs for women.  But female employment is often seen
as a way to cut operating costs.  Women most often find low-level,
labour-intensive and lowly paid jobs in small firms, partly in the “grey
economy”, while men get better paid managerial positions in larger companies.
 Private employers tend to offer only short-term contracts or casual work to
women to avoid any costs which might arise from maternity and childcare. Older
women, and women with small children, have difficulty in finding a job in the
private sector (Lisowska 1999).

22 The reasons for discriminatory practices in hiring are similar in most
countries. These are claims that women are less available to work under
pressure and for the longer hours required by many firms in the private
sector, and that they cost more because of maternity and child benefits. This
is very relevant to transition countries (Fong 1996).  In terms of the welfare
code women appear as overpriced because these benefits formally remain in the
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statutes, even though they are no longer observed (Einhorn 1994).  This puts
them at a double disadvantage. Working mothers are less competitive on the
labour market, and, at the same time, do not benefit from social protection.
This may explain the rising age of marriage and childbirth in many countries
of Eastern Europe and the CIS.

23 Finally, migrant women workers are particularly subject to discriminatory
practices. The casualization of labour markets favours the employment of
migrant women, who submit more readily to substandard working conditions. The
widely spread undocumented migration increases this vulnerability and exposure
(see Annex I).

24 The gender gap in wages is another form of discrimination against women
on the labour market. This gap exists in all ECE countries, despite some
progress in women’s access to well paid jobs in Western countries, especially
in the United States. The success was, however, achieved only by a small group
of well educated women at the top of the labour market. Climbing the ladder,
most women still bang their heads against the so-called glass ceiling. The
government-financed Glass Ceiling Commission in the United States estimated
that in 1995 women held only about 5% of senior executive positions. Many
women at the top do not feel comfortable with their success. More often than
men, they forsake corporate careers and move to smaller firms or start their
own businesses. Several surveys have confirmed the fact that sex
discrimination played a part in explaining this entrepreneurial boom
(Economist, 10.8.96).

25 The wage gap is a result of the concentration of female jobs at the lower
end of the labour market and de facto discrimination through lower pay for
work of equal value.  Data from the 1995 European Household Panel Survey show
that women’s hourly wages are, on average, 76% of men’s, representing a wage
gap of 24% (15% after adjustment for the structure of female employment).
Though educational qualifications help in reducing the wage gap, in many
countries most progress was made in clerical jobs and for elementary
occupations. In Finland, France and Sweden, but also in the United Kingdom,
women in clerical positions have wages only 3-8% less than men. The gap for
female professionals is the largest (EUROSTAT 1999; EU 1999).

26 Women in Eastern Europe and in the CIS had wages 20-25% lower than men,
but prior to 1989 this gap was not very big in real terms due to the flat wage
structure. During the transition, the wage structure diversified driven by the
increase in rewards for education. Women, with a traditionally good education
and broader education profile, as compared to men’s vocational training in
heavy industries, could expect that the wage gap would gradually close. So
far, the opposite trend has been seen in many countries. In the Russian
Federation in 1997, women’s wages were estimated at only about 55% of male
wages, as compared with about 70% in 1989. This is partly explained by the
growing wage differentiation in favour of male-dominated industries and the
poorer  job opportunities in the private sector.

27 The widening of the wage gap in transition countries is of special
concern against the background of the steep decline in real wages which, in
many countries such as the Russian Federation and most other CIS countries, as
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well as Bulgaria and Lithuania, are only 40-50% of the 1989 level. The wage
decline, combined with the generally lower level of female wages at the
beginning of the transition process, makes women vulnerable to the risk of
poverty.  Between 1992 and 1997, the poverty rate among females (aged 31-54)
in the Russian Federation more than doubled, from 9 to 22% (UNDP 1999).

New initiatives and good practice to eliminate discrimination **/

28 Measures to eliminate discrimination against women on the labour market
range from awareness-raising to the revision and enforcement of  the existing
legislation and employment practices.  Many of these measures arise from the
equal opportunity policies of the 1990s,  which are most advanced in the
Scandinavian countries.  In Sweden, the Equal Status Act has stipulated since
1992 that all enterprises with more than 10 employees must prepare equal
opportunity action plans, which included wage equality.  In Canada, according
to the new Employment Equity Act, companies doing business with the Federal
Government have to achieve and maintain a representative workforce through the
implementation of employment equity plans. 

29 Recent initiatives aimed at eliminating discrimination include a
constitutional reform on equality (France); new regulations and supportive
action within targeted programmes, such as that on “Women and work” (Germany);
amendment of the Equal Treatment Act to enforce mandatory equal treatment and
to develop non-discriminatory job evaluation models (Austria); a review by
social partners of systems of job classification, if they cause inequality
(Belgium) and a special provision in collective bargaining agreements to
assess job demands in individual enterprises and sectors from the point of
view of lowly paid jobs for females (Finland). Other measures include training
on equal treatment legislation for social partners and publishing a practical
guide on equal pay for enterprises (France). Transition countries also, such
as Croatia and Hungary, have recognized the need to promote the economic
rights of women, including access to employment. 

30 Addressing de facto discrimination on the labour market embodies also
proposals, advanced especially by non-governmental organizations (NGOs), to
shift the burden of proof to the employer (German Women’s Council). The
employer should have a legal obligation to disclose all reasons for a decision

                                                
**/  New initiatives and good practice cases are based on the national

responses to the Division for the Advancement of Women questionnaire which
were available at the time of writing.  In view of this and the limited space
available, presentation of good practices does not pretend to cover all the
major steps taken by ECE countries to increase gender equality in the economy.
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to hire or dismiss employees and, in case of proven discrimination, provide
some form of indemnity. 

(b) Labour market segregation

31 Gender segregation on the labour market remains strong in all countries
of the ECE region.  Female jobs are segregated both horizontally, that is
across sectors and occupations, and vertically, that is by the position within
the labour market hierarchy. Women dominate in caring professions and in low-
level clerical positions.   

32 In the EU, an index of segregation among occupations, both horizontal and
vertical, shows that three countries (Denmark, Finland and Sweden) with
relatively high female employment also have relatively highly segregated
occupational structures.  The opposite is true for countries with lower female
employment, except Spain.  This suggests that a high demand for female labour
comes at a price of unequal access to jobs in terms of position in the
hierarchy and occupations (EU 1999). 

33 The growing role of the service sector in employment prompts a closer
look at that sector in evaluating horizontal segregation. The share of
services in total employment, already high in Western countries (over 70% in
the Netherlands, Sweden and United Kingdom (EUROSTAT LFS 1996), has increased
to 50% or more in many transition countries also (UN/ECE 1998).  Trends
towards a more mixed labour force in services are seen in all countries. In
that context the most important factor, which determines sectoral segregation,
is not whether women will move into male-dominated sectors, such as
manufacturing, but what is women’s position in the service sector.

34 In many countries, a more mixed labour force hides the emergence or
reinforcement of occupational segregation.  This is the case of transition
countries where women are being pushed out of what are now better paid jobs in
financial services and moved into public service jobs such as health and
education.  Financial services, which were feminized and underpaid in the past
as compared to male-dominated heavy industry, have been “catching up” in the
process of market building:  job opportunities have expanded and wages
increased.  The opposite was true for education and health services (Tables 3
and 4).

New initiatives and good practice to reduce segregation

35 The aim of reducing excessive segregation in the labour market has become
the major policy objective in a number of Western countries. Measures to
combat segregation focus on the supply of female labour to sectors or
occupations that are male dominated but also on increasing the demand for
women in the respective sectors and occupations. Practical measures include
diversification of education, training, and occupational choices (France,
Spain, Sweden, United Kingdom). Bottleneck occupations are also targeted and 
women applying for occupations where they are under-represented are offered
support such as pre-training and flexible childcare (Belgium).  The public
sector is used in some countries to set a good example in promoting women to
management positions (France).



E/ECE/RW.2/2000/2
page 9

(c) Female unemployment

36 Female unemployment is higher than that of males in many countries of the
ECE region (Annex II, Figure 1). In Western as well as in transition
countries, national policies, the unemployment benefit system and cultural
differences are important factors in explaining female unemployment. In the
European Union, female unemployment rates are higher than male rates in 13 out
of the 15 member States.  In 1996 in the EU as a whole, the female
unemployment rate was over 12% while the male rate was below 10% (EUROSTAT
1998).  The unemployment gender-gap is especially large in Belgium, Denmark,
Greece, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands and Spain.  Only in Sweden and the
United Kingdom is female unemployment lower than male.  Three countries -
Germany, Greece and Ireland - have succeeded in reducing the unemployment gap.

37 In transition countries, the pattern is less consistent. In 1997 only
in 5 out of 11 transition countries reviewed in the Economic Survey of Europe
were female unemployment rates higher than men’s (UN/ECE 1999).  Female
unemployment rates are lower than men’s in Hungary, Latvia, the Russian
Federation and Slovenia (but higher in the Czech Republic, Poland and Romania
(Figure 1).  Female unemployment in transition countries is probably higher
than official data reveal. Women tend to register less frequently than men as
unemployed, especially when unemployment benefits are low, as in Latvia and
the Russian Federation. They also often choose extended maternity or parental
leave as an alternative to unemployment, especially in countries where these
benefits are relatively generous, as in Hungary. But the most important aspect
is that, in the context of a large decline in female activity rates,
relatively low unemployment rates simply reflect a massive withdrawal of women
from the formal labour market.

New initiatives and good practice to lower unemployment

38 Most Western countries tackle the problem of female unemployment through
overall labour market policies.  Some countries do, however, develop schemes
targeting female unemployment.  Recently, five out of 15 EU countries adopted
the specific objective of lowering female unemployment (Austria, France,
Greece, Luxembourg and Spain).  Specific measures to reduce female
unemployment are linked with policies aimed at facilitating re-entry into the
labour market and these policies often target single parents.  In some
transition countries, governments established special agencies to provide
training and job counselling for unemployed women (e.g. Agency for the
Promotion of Professional Employment, in Poland).

39 Non-governmental organizations play an important role in combating female
unemployment. This is especially true for transition countries. NGOs have a
diversified profile (foundations, professional organizations) and scope of
activities. They aim at helping women to adjust to new conditions on the
labour market by providing advice on their rights when women are dismissed,
information on opportunities in the local labour market, and practical help in
looking for a new job (filling in job applications, attending interviews).
Many NGOs gather evidence of discriminatory practices, prepare analyses and
monitor changes in women’s position in the labour market. This material is
then used to conduct media campaigns and lobby for changes in the existing
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legislation or for new regulations. NGOs are most active in central European
countries, such as Poland and Hungary. The role of NGOs has been growing
rapidly also in the Baltic States, in the Russian Federation and in most other
CIS countries. Many  successful NGOs draw on financial and organizational
support from Western NGOs and international organizations. For example, UNIFEM
is undertaking projects in Bulgaria, Poland and Kazakhstan in order to assess
employment opportunities for women and raise the awareness of policy makers,
NGOs and the private sector of the training needs of the female labour force.

B. Employability

40 The main areas of concern regarding women’s employability include access
to education and life-long learning, care problems, atypical jobs and access
to self-employment and entrepreneurship.

(a) Access to education and life-long learning

41 Education plays a key role in determining employability.  From a gender
perspective, two issues are important: first, women’s access to a “male”
education profile, which includes mathematics and computer science, and
second, women’s access to life-long learning. 

42 Though women in ECE countries are now better educated than a decade ago,
their education profile remains “female”. In most countries women are in a
majority among university graduates.  Only in some countries is their share in
commerce, law, mathematics and computer sciences close to men’s share. Women
continue to choose a “female” education profile, which locks them into
“female” segments of the labour market. Among university graduates, they still
dominate in the arts and humanities, social services and medical studies.  In
the EU and Canada, women’s share in engineering, mathematics and computer
sciences is only around 27%.  Occupational segregation and wage levels are
related to the profile of female education, especially at university level. 

43 Inadequate access to life-long learning is another factor which affects
women’s employability.  The global market requires frequent adjustment of
skills and knowledge to the changing demand under the influence of competition
and evolving information technologies.  This type of learning is most often
provided by employers, including through on-the-job training.  The most
important barrier to life-long learning is related to constraints on women’s
time which is limited by caring functions.

44 The time constraint is a major handicap for lone mothers whose number is
on the rise in all ECE countries due to the change in marriage and birth
patterns.  Births outside marriage constitute about 50% of all births in most
Scandinavian countries and in Estonia, and about one third of all births in
Finland, United Kingdom, United States and several transition countries such
as Bulgaria, Georgia and Slovenia (UN/ECE 1999).  Though in many countries,
especially in Scandinavia, because of cohabitation, births outside marriage do
not necessarily mean single parenthood, there is a clear upward trend in lone
motherhood, which greatly increases the risk of poverty due to lower
employability and lower-end jobs.  Poverty rates among single females with
children is very high in the Russian Federation and other CIS countries but is
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also high in countries such as Canada and Germany (around 40%) as well as the
United Kingdom (30%).  In France, Italy, the Netherlands and Spain, rates are
lower but still considerable (around 20%) (Luxembourg Income Study database).

45 The situation of lone mothers depends on their situation in the labour
market and the extent of state support. In Germany, the Netherlands and the
United Kingdom, the participation of lone mothers in the labour market is low,
around 40%, while in the United States it is 60%. This contrasts with France,
where over 80% of lone mothers are economically active, and Belgium, Denmark
and Italy, where the rate is around 70%.  At the same time, the types of
employment of lone mothers vary substantially.  While in Denmark and France
they most often have full-time jobs, in the Netherlands and the United Kingdom
lone mothers usually work part time (Bradshaw 1996).

New initiatives and good practice to improve access to education 

46 The Canadian Opportunities Strategy (which was contained in the 1998
budget), embodies measures such as childcare expense deductions and education
tax credits for part-time students, many of whom are women.  A number of
countries focus on improved access to education for lone mothers and women on
low incomes.  Some countries have developed special training programmes within
broader schemes aimed at assisting those women to re-enter the labour force
(Germany, Spain, United Kingdom).  This avenue is considered more promising
than income support measures.  Also, NGOs in many countries aim at improving
women’s access to learning by offering training courses, for example in
computing and languages, at which women can upgrade or acquire skills.

(b) The care problem

47 During the 1990s, the imbalance between the supply and demand for care
has worsened.  Globalization and the pressure of competition but also
demographic trends increased the demand for care, including that for the aged.
At the same time, the supply of care from the state, the private sector and
the family decreased.  Care within the family declined due to women’s
increased participation in the labour market. Caring needs personal attention
and time, as it is usually directed at people who cannot clearly express their
needs, such as young children, the sick and the elderly (Folbre 1999; Budget
and Folbre 1999). The problem of care is one of the major barriers to women’s
employability.

48 Motherhood accounts for a large part of the care provided by women and 
reduces women’s employability.  However, fatherhood does not reduce men’s
employability.  The employment situation of women with children differs by
country, however, and depends on family and labour market policies.  The
availability and affordability of childcare and the provisions for temporary
withdrawal from the labour market (parental leave) are two factors which have
the greatest effect on a woman’s choice to stop paid work.  In all countries,
participation in the labour market drops with an increase in the number of
children, but levels of participation vary greatly from one country to another
(Table 5).
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49 In Western countries, four groups of countries may be distinguished from
the point of view of the policy and institutional framework which enables
women to reconcile paid work with childcare (OECD 1999): (i) countries with a
high level of childcare services, where having children does not influence the
mother’s activity rate, such as Finland and other Scandinavian countries;
(ii) countries in which having children has a minimal impact on female
employment until the third child, as in France; (iii) countries in which
women’s activity drops already with the birth of the first child, as in
Ireland and the Netherlands; (iv) countries in which the difficulties of
combining a career and family life lead to part-time work, as in Germany and
the United Kingdom.

50 Expenditure on family services is small in Western countries, except in
Scandinavia.  In the EU countries, the share of children benefiting from
public childcare varies from 48% of children aged 0-3 in Denmark to 2% in
Germany, Ireland, Spain and the United Kingdom (Table 6).  But childcare is
supported in many ways, including through fiscal policies, as in France (OECD
1999).  Also child-related leave, maternity leave and in particular parental
leave vary in terms of general regulations, criteria for entitlement, length
of leave and level of compensation. Maternity leave is not mandatory in the
United States and covers only about 25% of working women.  Within the EU
countries, there are large differences in the duration of maternal and
parental leave (Table 6). In many countries, parental leave is accorded either
low or no compensation. In countries such as Ireland and the United Kingdom,
entitlements to parental leave are limited to those around birth.  Many
working mothers are deprived of child-related leave because they work in the
grey economy, are self-employed or have atypical jobs.

51 In countries of Eastern Europe and the CIS, the family support system
weakened substantially during the transition.  In the past, this system was
part of the labour code and enabled women to raise a family while working full
time.  After 1989, women lost de facto many benefits. Decentralization and the
transfer of enterprise-managed childcare facilities to municipalities cut many
services, especially in rural communities and in small towns.  Kindergarten
enrolment declined in all countries, but especially in the Russian Federation
and some other former Soviet republics.  Though some countries, such as
Belarus and Lithuania, increased the length of maternal and parental leave,
the value of compensation declined.  Between 1991 and 1995, parental leave
benefits in Lithuania declined from 40% to 13% of the average wage.  The
decline was much larger in absolute terms, considering that in 1995 the wage
level in Lithuania represented only 36% of the 1989 average wage (UNICEF 1996
and 1997).

New initiatives and good practice in care provision

52 Measures to provide more care focus largely on childcare. Among the EU
members, five intend to increase care for the elderly and two for other
dependents.  Some countries, however, such as Canada, have devised tax
concessions for the provision of care to family members who are seniors or who
have disabilities (tax credit on related expenses) and recently introduced a
new caregiver credit to provide tax assistance for individuals residing with
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and providing in-home care for a low-income parent, grandparent or infirm
dependent relative.

53 New initiatives in childcare concentrate on measures which enable both
parents to work.  Scandinavian countries have traditionally favoured such
solutions, of which children’s day care networks are part. Recently, some
countries have launched programmes to extend these networks (e.g. Finland).
The national government sets the framework and municipalities implement
provisions. The programme is to be financed by local authorities and by the
State. All children under the age of 7 years have the right to full-time,
municipal childcare, but charges linked to the parents’ income are payable. 
Other types of measures include the introduction or development of the system
of parental leave. Countries with generous parental leave schemes focus on
increasing the use of parental leave by men, for example by reserving one
month for fathers (Sweden).

(c) Atypical working arrangements

54 Atypical working arrangements include fixed-term contracts, part-time
work, a wider range of working hours and teleworking.  These types of work are
expanding rapidly in countries of the ECE region. Women are over-represented
in this segment of the labour market, as compared to the full-time job market.

55 During the 1990s, women’s share in part-time employment increased further
in many countries such as Austria, Belgium, France and Spain, as well as
Canada and the United States (Figure 2).  The increase in female part-time
employment occurred also in countries where women already had a large share of
this type of employment, such as the Netherlands (almost 70% share of total
employment), Switzerland (over 50%) and Turkey (almost 40%).

56 In transition countries, it is still difficult to establish a trend and a
gender pattern for atypical jobs. In the past, these jobs were marginal
because people had full-time permanent jobs. In 1989, atypical jobs started to
emerge along with the upsurge of the private sector, enterprise restructuring
and expansion of the parallel economy. The share of part-time employment is
relatively low - around 10% of total employment.  In some countries, such as
the Czech Republic, Hungary and, to a lesser degree, Poland, women already
have a higher share in part-time employment than men.

57 Many women are interested in atypical working arrangements because of
their flexibility, which helps to reconcile paid work with bringing up a
family. Almost 70% of women working part-time in the EU declare that they do
not want full-time jobs (EUROSTAT LFS 1996).  Also, some of these jobs are
prestigious and well paid, such as free-lance journalists, part-time lawyers
or business consultants.  However, the great majority of atypical jobs have
the following disadvantages as compared to full-time jobs:

• Lack of and/or limited rights to the social protection and benefits which
come with full-time jobs, such as unemployment benefits, maternity leave, paid
vacations and pensions;

• Lower wages – atypical jobs are usually paid much less than full-time
jobs. In the EU, the average gross hourly earnings of part-time workers are
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far lower than those of full-time workers in all countries.  The difference is
greatest in France, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Spain and, above all, the
United Kingdom, where part-time workers earn less than 60% of the full-time
wage (EUROSTAT 1998);

• Lack of or very limited freedom to move between atypical and full-time
jobs. Over 40% of women in Finland declare that they work part-time because
they can not find full-time jobs. The corresponding proportion in France,
Italy and Sweden is around 30% and in Belgium, Ireland and Spain around 20%
(EUROSTAT LFS 1996);

• Lack of career prospects — atypical jobs are for many women a dead end,
offering no chance of improving their skills, position and remuneration. These
jobs usually require only minimal qualifications and are mostly in low-pay
occupations, such as office cleaner or waitress.

58 These drawbacks are considerable also in transition countries. In
countries of Eastern Europe and especially the CIS,  there are so far no or
very limited institutional regulations on atypical employment. Most jobs are
created in the grey or black economy. This leaves the way open to abuse in
terms of wage level, safety and working conditions and social benefits.
Atypical jobs are usually low-skilled and lowly paid. In Poland, over half of
all those employed in the grey economy work in agriculture (25%) and
construction (26%) (GUS 1996).  With the likelihood of further feminization of
atypical jobs, the question of regulating this market segment is of key
concern to women in transition countries.

New initiatives and good practice in atypical employment

59 Cooperation between the state, employers and labour unions is required to
establish good practices in relation to atypical jobs. One of the most
important problems is to give women more choice in moving between full-time
and part-time jobs without losing the benefits associated with full-time
employment.  The introduction of similar arrangements is being considered by
Denmark and the Netherlands.

60 The introduction of measures to ensure adequate working conditions and
protection of women under atypical work contracts is another avenue for
action.  The ILO Part-time Work Convention (1994) and the Home Work Convention
(1996), as well as codes of good practice, should be of importance in adopting
practical solutions in this area. 

(d) Self-employment and entrepreneurship

61 Self-employment and entrepreneurhip provide an important avenue to
improve the quality of women’s jobs, opening the way to top management
positions, higher incomes and access to non-female sectors of activity. During
the 1990s, female entrepreneurship has been a dynamic source of growth in all
countries of the ECE region.  It is estimated that in 1997 there were 8.5
million women-owned businesses, accounting for one third of all businesses in
the United States and employing one out of four workers. A similar trend is
seen elsewhere.  In the United Kingdom, women now start one new business in
four. In Spain, over 14% of all female workers are self-employed (Ionescu
1999). 
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62 There are success stories of female entrepreneurs in all ECE countries
and innovative management styles were behind many of those.  Self-employment
and entrepreneurship are still, however, inadequate compared to their
potential.  The number of female-headed companies is still lower than that of
male-headed companies.  Female-headed businesses are usually small-scale
operations situated in traditional sectors with limited growth prospects. 
This situation is often explained by such features as risk aversion and lack
of confidence on the part of female entrepreneurs.

63 Women face many barriers in developing their own business. The regulatory
and institutional environment is often not supportive of women entrepreneurs.
Supporting and risk-reducing institutions, such as chambers of commerce,
professional organizations and local institutions, are gender neutral and do
not address female entrepreneurship.  Women usually have less experience,
fewer external contacts and less branch experience (Horejs 1999). Their family
responsibilities limit the time available for learning and/or exploring
business opportunities.  The price of becoming an entrepreneur is thus often
conflict within the family, divorce or remaining single, as demonstrated by
country studies (Nagy 1999). Also, the social climate is generally less
favourable to female entrepreneurship and there are stereotypes on gender
roles in society. This translates into a negative public attitude towards
women entrepreneurs, unfavourable treatment by the state and/or de facto
discrimination in connection with bank loans.

64 Self-employment and entrepreneurship face many barriers, especially in
transition countries.  The instability of the tax system and other regulations
in the private sector, lack of access to credit, the undeveloped institutional
network of information and business incubation centres, business associations,
etc. and the lack of support from local communities, make it difficult for men
and women to launch new companies.  In many countries, women are also more
vulnerable to new forms of crime such as racketeering, which is widespread in
the Russian Federation and other CIS countries (Nesporova 1998).

New initiatives and good practice in supporting entrepreneurship

65 New initiatives and good practices in support of female entrepreneurship
are found in all countries of the ECE region.  They are implemented by
governments and international organizations as well as by NGOs. In the United
States, the Women’s Business Center Programme established by the Congress in
1988 is a good example of how public and private sectors can work together.
Measures to facilitate female entrepreneurship encompass the provision of
information and free advice to women who intend to start their own business,
networking and organizational support facilitating access to resources and
credit.  These can be found at local and country level (examples being the
Women’s Entreprise Agency in Finland, the SEED Foundation in Hungary, and the
programme supporting female entrepreneurs in Croatia) and at regional level
(OECD Local Economic and Employment Development (LEED) programme, CEI
initiative on female entrepreneurship and Brijuni conference). NGOs play a
very active part in supporting female entrepreneurship.  New initiatives in
transition countries include research on female entrepreneurship and
establishment of a framework for discussion of female entrepreneurship
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(International Forum for Women at the Warsaw School of Economics, in Poland;
University of Economic Science in Budapest, Hungary).

C.  Social protection

66 Inadequate social protection of women in the ECE region is the third area
of concern.  There are two main problems: shrinking provision of many public
services and the design of social protection schemes, which have a gender
bias, especially as regards benefits related to employment (unemployment
benefits and pensions). These schemes are based on the male breadwinner
approach and do not recognize that women’s patterns of unpaid as well as paid
employment and remuneration are significantly different from those of men. The
social protection system reflects and strengthens gender inequalities on the
labour market. Attention in most ECE countries is now turning to the design of
pension schemes and the social protection of older women, in view of ageing
and the potential gender implications of pension reforms.

(a) Shrinking state provision

67 During the 1990s, the provision of many public services, such as health
and education, by the state shrank.  This reflected persistent constraints on
public expenditure, in some Scandinavian countries, for example, and
especially in all transition countries.  Cuts in public services were also
related to the move towards a reduced role of the state and an increase in
individual responsibility.  This trend resulted in the privatization of many
public services, including education and health, and a move towards funded
social protection schemes, such as private pensions.  Access to many services
narrowed as the costs rose. 

68 Reduced access to public health and education services had a negative
impact on women’s health and children’s education. From 1989 onwards, maternal
and child mortality increased in the Russian Federation and most other CIS
countries.  Primary education deteriorated and schools lost many of their
social functions, such as primary health care, optional courses, tutoring and
hobby clubs.  In the past, schools played an important role in equalizing
educational opportunities for children coming from poorer families and easing
the burden of childcare for working women (UNICEF 1998, NHDR 1998).

(b) Unemployment benefits

69 With the growing uncertainty in labour markets and frequent job changes,
access to unemployment benefits is an important risk-reducing factor. Atypical
jobs, where women are over-represented, are largely deprived of these
benefits. Moreover, many ECE countries have tightened conditions for derived
rights to unemployment benefits, due to financial constraints. Many women thus
become more and more dependent upon their spouses for financial and social
protection. In countries where unemployment benefits are related to the level
of wages, women receive lower benefits than men because of the generally lower
level of female wages (Jepsen and Meulders 1997).

(c) Pensions
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70 Despite social protection measures for old age, many women either have a
meagre pension or do not have an entitlement in their own right. The latter is
also related to atypical jobs. This puts them at a high poverty risk and is
explained by the existing pension schemes.

71. Most pension schemes are based on contributions and cover only those
employed in the context of the market.  Benefits depend on the level of
earnings and time spent in formal employment.  Women’s unpaid care provision
often prevents them from taking formal employment and/or they accept jobs that
are not covered by social security.  Many categories of employee where women
are over-represented, such as domestic employees, part-time workers and
homeworkers, are simply excluded.  These women are treated by social
protection systems as dependants of their male breadwinners.  Based on the
concept of dependence, they are entitled to certain benefits, such as a
survivor’s (widow’s) pension or pension-splitting on divorce.

72. In some countries, the social protection systems rely to a large extent
on voluntary employer schemes, of which women are less likely to be members
than men.  Also, countries are replacing social insurance schemes with
mandatory savings systems, which embody a gender bias in calculating 
benefits, because of women’s longer life expectancy.

73. Pension reforms in transition countries have an important gender
dimension.  In the past, pension systems were generous towards women and
included earlier retirement, credit for years spent out of the labour force in
order to have children, and a relatively weak link between the level of
pension and the level of contributions.  Most countries have now changed their
pension systems.  There is a trend to raise the retirement age but also to
link contributions and benefits more closely and introduce private pension
schemes.

74. Hungary, Latvia and Poland have already introduced mandatory savings
systems as a supplement to the downsized basic scheme. Now time out to have
children, time worked in the informal sector and the lower level of wages (and
contributions) will adversely affect the pensions of many women (Castel and
Fox 1999).  Changing pension schemes (moving from pay-as-you-go towards funded
schemes) will have especially negative consequences on women close to
retirement age, who will have to rely on meagre state pensions. Poverty among
older women may rise as women’s dependence on a pension increases, due to
demographic trends such as high male mortality, divorce and longer life
expectancy. Another problem is that their declining labour market
participation may deprive women of pensions and they will have to rely on
social assistance. 

New initiatives and good practice in social protection

75. New initiatives and good practices to enhance social protection focus
primarily on measures to transform unpaid caring work into a form of paid
work. This is done by paying child-related benefits outside the market (e.g.
the home childcare allowance in Finland).
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76. Another group of measures involves various caring credits for women who
do unpaid work, to enhance entitlements paid through the market, such as
pensions.  These caring credits are used by a number of Western countries
(such as Ireland and the United Kingdom). The Canada Pension Plan includes
provisions such as a child-rearing drop-out provision, credit splitting and
full indexation of benefits.

77. Canada has taken a broader view of protection of elderly women,
recognizing the need to ensure not only an adequate level of public pensions
but also other services, especially health care and social assistance.  This
approach has been recognized as the most efficient in reducing poverty among
older women.  In the province of Quebec, a pilot project aims at finding the
best ways of diversifying the provision of social protection for elderly
women, based on a different pattern of needs and the demand for protection
among men and women. 

IV. CONCLUSIONS AND POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS 

78.  Despite some progress, gender equality in the economy remains a concern
in all countries of the ECE region.  The gender gap in employment,
unemployment and wages shows that the position of men and women in the economy
is still unequal.  Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action requires
strengthening policy commitments as well as practical measures, which address
problems typical of different stages of women’s lives and family formation.

79. The slow progress of institutional change and engendering macroeconomic
policy is an important barrier to attaining the objectives of the Beijing
Platform.  It replicates the de facto disadvantages of women in the economy,
even if an increasing number of women in ECE countries formally enjoy equal
access to employment.  Institutions are not, as assumed by economic theory,
gender neutral, but they produce and transmit gender bias (United Nations
1997; Elson 1999).  Institutional change requires new attitudes and social
norms at family and society level and is of special concern in transition
countries, which are now in the process of building institutions. 

80. The review of new initiatives and good practices indicates that practical
measures should aim at enlarging women’s choices in several areas such as care
options as well as entry to and exit from the labour market without the loss
of work-related benefits. Another area relates to improving women’s social
protection and ensuring equal access to social benefits. These require changes
in entitlements and resource allocation, including in public expenditure and
the state budget.  Some countries have already taken steps in this direction
which requires more information on women’s situation within the household,
including more disaggregated data on female poverty (UNIFEM 2000).

81. Three main avenues for action, based on new initiatives and good
practice, are recommended below.

A. Eliminating discrimination against women in the sphere of work

82. Eliminating discrimination against women in the sphere of work requires
concerted action on the part of a wide range of actors:  the state, the
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private sector, trade unions and NGOs.  Countries should review not only
existing anti-discrimination legislation but also employment practice from the
point of view of eliminating gender segregation in the labour market. Gender
should be part of collective bargaining.  Training in ensuring equal
opportunities and preparation of practical guides on how to reduce
discriminatory practices in hiring, employment and remuneration are of
importance.  Special attention should be given to measures aimed at changing
attitudes and stereotypes of gender roles at work and in the family, as this
is a basic requirement for making significant progress in eliminating
discrimination in the labour market.

B. Increasing women’s employability

83. Increasing women’s employability requires the adoption of schemes which
maximize women’s access to various forms of employment through their lifetime.
 Part of such schemes should respond to the increasing needs for care in
society and focus on life-long learning adjusted to women’s family situation,
with the involvement of the public sector (national and local), the private
sector and NGOs.  The same actors should also be involved in designing schemes
to encourage men and women to take equal responsibility in caring for
children, the elderly and dependent family members.

C. Promoting gender equality in social protection

84. Promoting equality entails budget appropriations and social expenditure.
 It requires also the extension of social coverage to part-time, temporary and
other atypical work arrangements.  This coverage should include health,
pension and unemployment benefits funded, through a suitable mix, by
individuals, the state and social partners.  Finding appropriate solutions
calls for partnership among social partners.  Countries should also introduce
such measures as caring credits, whereby pension schemes take into account the
number of years of unpaid work of women and men related to family
responsibilities.
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ANNEX I

MIGRANT WOMEN IN THE ECE REGION */

1. In the ECE region, a combination of globalization, political changes in
the CIS and CEE, and developments in the immigration policies of the receiving
countries all have an interlinked impact on immigration flows.

2. A majority of women’s migration into the ECE region takes place within
family reunification, but women are also increasingly moving as “autonomous
units”, for temporary labour migration, or pioneering the migration chain
where later the family members will follow.

3. A combination of economic, social, and political processes has been put
forward as an explanation for this feminization of migration. Although the
exploitation of the “comparative advantages of women’s disadvantages” (Lim
1998) seems to be the case for many migrant women, the picture of women’s
migration and migrant women’s activities in the economy is in all quite
diversified. For many immigrant women, lack of language skills, low level of
formal education, the discrimination faced as women and as immigrants, and the
temporary or undocumented status have a cumulative effect in pushing them
towards the margins of the labour market. However, not all women labour
migrants in the ECE region are marginalized. Quite a number of migrant women
are highly trained. Migrant women may also take up successful entrepreneurial
activities.

4. A general setting for women’s economic migration in the ECE region, and
elsewhere too, is therefore that migration does realize many empowering
opportunities, economically and socially, but women’s manifold vulnerability
raises risks and probabilities of discrimination and abuse.

Migrant Women in the Economies of the ECE Region

5. Immigration statistics for OECD countries and certain CEE countries show
that in the past decade the share of women among immigrants has remained at
between 40 and 50 %. In the United States, however, women’s share of yearly
recorded intake has, especially in the 1990s, typically amounted to 52-56 %.
For Western European countries the statistics show no dramatic recent changes,
but notable peaks with female immigrants from the CEE (e.g. Poles in Canada,
Belgium or Sweden) or from South East Asia clearly outnumbering their male
compatriots (OECD 1999).

                                                
*/ Based on a text contributed by the International Organization for

Migration, 18 November 1999.

6. The increasing demand for domestics, due to the ageing population,
changing family structures (Kofman 1999) and perhaps also to the emerging dual



E/ECE/RW.2/2000/2
page 23

or class structure of labour markets and society (Zhou 1997) are factors which
obviously favour the increasing use of immigrants, notably women.  In the
countries of the European Union, it is estimated that about one million
migrant women work as domestic servants (Kofman 1999), especially in big
cities.  Cases of abuse that have been taken up by organizations working
against slavery suggest that the living and working conditions of these
migrant women vary largely.  A worse form of abuse is the case of trafficked
women (see E/ECE/RW.2/2000/3).

7. The immigrants entering the North American states show great differences
in levels of education, occupation and income. According to Zhou, the
processes of globalization and economic restructuring have transformed the US
labour markets into a dual structure consisting of a core sector of knowledge-
intensive or capital-intensive jobs offering high wages, good working
conditions and career stability, and a sizeable marginal sector using a low-
skilled and labour-intensive labour force, and characterized by minimum wages,
poor working conditions and practically no upward mobility. Research suggests
that this presents new obstacles to labour migrants.

8. Migration movements of CIS nationals take place mainly inside the CIS and
tend to be dominated by male labour migrants. The IOM statistics for 1997 show
that the main women’s migration movements in the CIS were initiated on the
grounds of family reunions (IOM 1999).

Advancement of Migrant Women

9. In order to combat exploitation of the vulnerable position of women
migrant workers, measures must be taken against all forms of degrading
treatment, both physical and mental, against intentional retention of salaries
or agreed benefits, and against limiting freedom of movement or contacts with
the family. The recommendations to combat these phenomena include a
comprehensive list of measures for governments of both sending and receiving
countries in order to make women’s migration more orderly and safe and to
empower them against and minimize risks of mistreatment. Governments are
recommended to recognize the economic impact of migrant women, arrange pre-
migration training, make available information and support of consular
officials and instances providing health care, and support organizations and
networks. Governments are also urged to adhere to relevant international legal
instruments concerning the human rights of women migrants, to set up
mechanisms to monitor the conditions of migrant women and agencies that
recruit women for labour migration, and to set up reintegration programmes for
returning migrant women.
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ANNEX II

Table 1: Growth rates of labour force and employment in selected
transition countries by sex, 1985-1997

(cumulative, %)

Labour force Employment

Female Male Female Male

Hungary -35 -22 -40 -30

Estonia -23 0 -31 -11

Latvia -22 -1 -33 -16

Lithuania -11 8 -24 -7

Russian Federation -11 6 -21 -6

Slovenia -10 -9 -16 -16

Czech Republic -5 3 -12 -1

Poland -2 0 -13 -8

Source: ECE 1999

Table 2: Activity rates and female share in labour force in
selected transition countries, 1985-1997

Difference between
1985 and 1997
activity rates

(% points)

Female
activity
rate 1997

Percentage
women in labour

force, 1997

Female Male

Hungary -18 -13 43 43

Latvia -14  No change 54 49

Slovenia -12 -17 53 46

Estonia -10 +3 58 48

Russian Federation -10 -2 54 47

Lithuania -9 +2 56 47

Czech Republic -7 -4 52 44

Poland -5 -4 50 46

Source: ECE 1999 Economic Survey of Europe, Vol.1
Note: Working age population used to calculate activity rate is

15 and over except for Hungary and Estonia (15-74).  Due to differences
in the definition of working age population, activity rates are not
comparable with those for Western countries.
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Table 3: Changes in female employment in financial services and
education in selected transition countries
(percentage women in total employment in respective branch)

Financial services Education

1993 1997 Change 1993 1997 Change

Latvia
Lithuania
Russian Federation
Hungary
Estonia
Slovakia
Slovenia
Czech Republic
Romania
Poland

90
86
86
76
76
77
69
67
62
52

66
72
72
66
68
72
67
68
65
70

-24
-14
-14
-10
-8
-5
-2
+1
+3

+12

78
67
72
76
86
75
74
72
69
74

80
77
74
76
82
79
78
77
72
76

+2
+10
+2

 None
-4
+4
+4
+5
+3
+2

Source: Ruminska-Zimny based on data from UN/ECE 1999.
For Latvia, Lithuania, Russian Federation (1972-1997); Estonia,

Hungary (1992-1996); Romania, Slovakia (1994-1997).

Table 4: Changes of wages in the financial services and education in
selected transition countries  (average wage = 100)

Financial services Education

1993 1997 1993 1997

Lithuania
Estonia
Hungary
Slovakia
Czech Republic
Romania
Poland
Slovenia

305
196
190
187
178
151
150
144

211
205
199
194
174
238
150
149

78
84
98
82
90
93
90

141

86
78
86
84
88
83
89

131

Source: Ruminska-Zimny based on ILO data (Laborstat).
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Table 5: Activity rates for women aged 20-45 by number of children
under the age of 15, 1996

0 children 1 child 2 children 3 children

Finland
France
Germany
UK
Netherlands
Ireland

82
78
83
86
83
77

80
81
72
71
66
62

80
74
60
65
61
54

66
50
42
48
48
41

Source: Eurostat LFS 1996

Table 6: Public childcare of 0-3 year-olds and parental benefits in
selected EU countries

Percentage of
0-3 year-olds
benefiting
from public
childcare

Difference in
parental/maternity

leave from EU
average (months)

Compensation
during
parental leave

Sweden 33 13.8 % salary

Denmark 48 7.8 Low compensation

Finland 21 13.8 % salary

Austria 3 1.8 Low compensation

Germany 2 13.6 Low compensation

France 23 13.8 Low compensation

Netherlands 8 -7.2 No compensation

Ireland 2 -19.2 No leave

UK 2 -16.2 No leave

Greece 3 -13.2 No compensation

Italy 6 -13.2 % salary

Portugal 12 4.8 No compensation

Spain 2 13.8 No compensation

EU 13 22.2 -

Source: Eurostat LFS 1996 and Linda Hartrais based on Eurostat LFS


